



The Small-Donor Antidote to Big-Donor Politics

By Alex Tausanovitch and James Lagasse | June 11, 2018

Americans are fed up with the influence of big money in politics—and the good news is that a growing number of citizens and lawmakers are doing something about it. In March, Washington, D.C., joined almost 30 other jurisdictions nationwide that provide public support to political campaigns financed by small donors.¹ Moreover, Democratic leaders in Congress recently championed “A Better Deal for Our Democracy,” a package of pro-democracy legislation that includes support for robust small-donor-funded campaigns.²

Much of the commentary on campaign fundraising—including publications from the Center for American Progress³—focuses on the important goal of safeguarding representative government against corruption. Yet simply limiting undemocratic forces should not be the singular goal of democratic reform; any comprehensive effort to address what ails American democracy should also seek to strengthen the relationship between citizens and their representatives. In other words, at all levels of government—state, local, or federal—reformers should work to make elected officials more accountable to the people they represent, as well as more able to work effectively on their behalf.

Why U.S. campaigns need small donors

It is an inescapable fact that campaigns require money to get their messages to voters. If that money comes principally from wealthy individuals and special interests, then it is to those individuals and interests that elected officials are likely to feel particularly obligated.⁴ Unfortunately, this is largely the current reality in the United States. Half of all contributions to congressional candidates in 2016 came from fewer than 16,000 donors⁵—a tiny fraction of the population, and a highly affluent one.

Public financing, however, allows ordinary constituents—not just the superwealthy or politically elite—to fund candidates through small donations, with upper limits as low as \$50.⁶ In these small-donor jurisdictions, elected officials depend on donations from people who are more like their average constituent: school teachers and small-business owners, for example, not just lobbyists, hedge fund managers, and CEOs.

Small donors also more closely represent the average constituent in terms of demographics such as gender and race.⁷ Big donors, on the other hand, are remarkably unrepresentative. For example, early in the 2016 presidential election, donors from the Upper East and Upper West sides of New York City had given more to the candidates than all 1,200 majority African American ZIP codes in the country combined.⁸ Against this context, David Grosso, a member of the Council of the District Columbia and one of the authors of the district's new public financing program, said that a main goal of the program is “reshaping our donor class to be more inclusive and representative of the entire population of the District of Columbia—racially and socioeconomically—instead of only those with wealth and influence.”⁹ Contributions from a broad base of small donors reinforce the kind of accountability that big-donor financing inhibits: broad accountability to the citizens whom the elected officials represent.

Comprehensive small-donor systems are already providing anecdotal evidence that small-donor-funded elected officials behave differently than their big-donor-funded peers. Not long after Connecticut's implementation of its Citizens' Election Program, for example, legislators from the new cohort of small-donor-supported candidates championed and passed a paid sick leave law that had been opposed by special interests and blocked in the state legislature in years prior.¹⁰

At the federal level, one can only imagine what a small-donor world would look like. In December 2017, Congress passed a tax bill that will initially deliver a quarter of its benefits to the top 1 percent of the U.S. population—and will deliver 83 percent of its benefits to the top 1 percent by 2027.¹¹ The bill was widely unpopular, with public support polling at less than 30 percent.¹² During its consideration, however, members of Congress reported that wealthy donors were pressuring them to pass the bill. One congressman said, “My donors are basically saying, ‘Get it done or don't ever call me again.’”¹³ A senator said that if the bill didn't pass, “the financial contributions will stop.”¹⁴ Had members of Congress talked to more small donors during their consideration of the tax bill, there would likely have been a more equitable and popular outcome.¹⁵

Not only does the special interest, big-money status quo lead to bad outcomes, but it also restricts the pool of candidates for public office. To run a viable campaign, candidates must have access to a network of wealthy and politically connected individuals who can contribute the large sums required; the candidates most able to meet this requirement tend to be wealthy and well-connected themselves. In contrast, small-donor elections open the door for people of average means to run viable campaigns without needing a network of wealthy interests.

This influx of new candidates makes for more robust debate and more electoral competition. Montgomery County, Maryland, which borders Washington, recently began implementing a program that matches small-donor funds in local elections. The new system has prompted a wave of new candidates, with 34 running for nine at-large County Council seats. Twenty-two of these 34 have opted to use public financing.¹⁶ These

candidates have also changed their fundraising strategies, opting for smaller venues and allowing potential donors to attend fundraising events for free or for ticket prices as low as \$10—instead of holding expensive dinners exclusively for wealthy donors.¹⁷

Finally, in small-donor election systems, candidates typically only qualify for additional funds when they raise small contributions from people who live in their districts. Big-donor congressional fundraising is a different story: Early in the 2018 election cycle, about two-thirds of all the money raised for U.S. House of Representatives candidates came from donors who lived outside the candidates' districts.¹⁸ By promoting in-district fundraising, small-donor elections strengthen ties between representatives and their constituents, as well as create more public engagement across relevant communities—not just in a few deep-pocketed enclaves.

How to encourage small-donor elections

Small-donor public financing comes in a variety of shapes and sizes. Several states, for example, use tax credits to encourage small political donations.¹⁹ More comprehensive small-donor systems provide matching funds to qualifying candidates for each small donation that they raise, or provide them with fixed grants once they have received a certain number of small-donor contributions. Some systems provide a mix of both grants and matching funds. In exchange for grants and/or matching funds, candidates often must agree to adhere to certain restrictions, such as not taking money from corporations and political action committees (PACs) or limiting their total spending.

Below are examples of four different types of small-donor programs: a matching funds program; a program that provides grants; a program that provides both matching funds and grants; and a new program that provides citizens with vouchers that they can use to contribute to local campaigns.

1. **Matching funds—New York City's Campaign Finance Program:** New York City has had a small-donor matching funds program in place since 1988, though it was initially modest in scale. The program has been updated a number of times throughout its history—most recently in 2009, when the amount of matching funds was increased by 50 percent.²⁰ Currently, any candidate for city elected office can participate in the program and is eligible for matching funds once they collect a minimum number and amount of small contributions. For example, City Council candidates must collect at least 75 contributions of \$10 or more and must raise a total of at least \$5,000—in increments no greater than \$175—from residents of the district. The candidate is then eligible to receive \$6 of matching funds from the city for every \$1 they raise in small contributions—up to a maximum of \$104,500 in public funds. The program sees wide candidate participation²¹ and has expanded the diversity of the donor pool. In 2009, almost 90 percent of New York City census block groups—units of 300 to 6,000 people tracked by the U.S. Census Bureau—had at least one, and often many,

participating donors, compared with only 30 percent for 2010 New York State Assembly races without a small-donor program.²²

2. **Grants—Connecticut’s Citizens’ Election Program:** Connecticut’s small-donor program, first implemented in 2008, similarly requires candidates to raise a threshold number and total amount of small contributions to qualify for grants. For example, a candidate for state Senate must raise at least 300 contributions of \$5 to \$250, totaling at least \$15,300, from district residents.²³ They are then eligible for one-time grants for both the primary and general elections. State Senate candidates can receive up to \$75,000 in the primary and up to \$85,000 in the general election, depending on how early they apply for the funds and how heavily contested each election is. Although there are some concerns about whether Connecticut’s grants, in all cases, are keeping up with the cost of campaigns and the money raised by outside groups, the program still enjoys high participation, with 72 percent of eligible candidates opting into the program in the 2016 election.²⁴
3. **Combination of grants and matching funds—the District of Columbia’s Fair Elections Act:** The district’s recently enacted Fair Elections Act combines grants and matching funds. Upon qualifying under the act, candidates for city elected offices receive a one-time grant and then are eligible for matching funds, at a rate of 5-to-1, for small-donor contributions of \$50 or less.²⁵ They must agree to accept only limited contributions, however, as well as to forgo contributions from corporations and PACs—with the exception of “people PACs,” which only raise small-dollar individual contributions.²⁶ A candidate for a ward seat on the City Council of the District of Columbia, for example, must collect at least 100 small contributions totaling at least \$2,000 to qualify for the program, before receiving a grant of \$40,000, in addition to any matching funds they raise.²⁷
4. **Vouchers—Seattle’s Democracy Voucher Program:** In 2017, Seattle became the first city to try a new method of small-donor public financing: providing residents with vouchers that they can use to support candidates of their choice. So far, only candidates for city attorney and at-large City Council have been eligible for the Democracy Voucher Program, though it will extend to other city elected offices in future elections.²⁸ The program provides each eligible Seattle resident with four \$25 vouchers—\$100 total—that they may contribute to any qualifying candidate for city office. To qualify, candidates must collect a fixed number of contributions ranging from \$10 to \$250. For a district City Council seat, 150 contributions in this dollar range are necessary to qualify, including 75 from the candidate’s district. In the first election after implementation, 18,000 Seattle residents contributed nearly 70,000 vouchers—more than double the total number of contributors in the 2013 election, before the program was created. Notably, most of these donors had not contributed to any candidate in the two previous election cycles.²⁹ Democracy voucher donors were also much more representative of the city’s population, including women, people of color, younger residents, and less affluent residents.³⁰

In general, states and localities should continue to experiment with different systems of small-donor public financing, as long as the programs endeavor to accomplish two goals: provide a sufficient incentive for candidates to engage with a broad, diverse group of small-donor constituents; and provide enough support in the form of matching funds, grants, or vouchers—or any combination of the three—for candidates to run robust and competitive small-donor campaigns. Because states and localities only began seriously testing different models of small-donor campaign financing relatively recently, there are still lessons to learn in determining which combination of rules best promotes vibrant, representative democracy in each state and local context. That said, all the systems highlighted above are a major improvement on the big-donor status quo that still reigns in most state and local elections and in all federal campaigns.

The dwindling arguments against public financing

Like all reforms that threaten the big-donor status quo, policies that promote small-donor elections are not without their opponents. Big donors themselves have spent millions of dollars in recent years to oppose efforts to reform money in politics,³¹ including small-donor elections.³²

An often heard objection from political elites, even reform-minded ones, is that it should be enough to restrict the influence of lobbyists, corporations, and big donors. Washington, D.C., Mayor Muriel Bowser, who ultimately came out in support of the Fair Elections Act, initially argued that the district did not need to subsidize small donors because it already had “some of the strictest campaign restrictions that exist.”³³ Similar arguments are made at the federal level, but they miss the point: No amount of restrictions on campaign contributions can replace a system of private financing with a system in which candidates rely on small donors. Restrictions are important; they weaken the outsized influence of special interests, and they prevent and punish corruption by candidates and donors alike. But restrictions alone cannot replace accountability to big donors with accountability to constituents. Real, democratic accountability requires that candidates look to their constituents for electoral and financial support—and that requires small-donor-funded elections.

Another frequent objection to small-donor elections is the cost. Yet even a cursory look at the major small-donor programs in effect today shows that they have minimal impact on state and city budgets. The District of Columbia’s program, for example, is expected to cost \$5 million, or roughly 0.06 percent of the city’s annual budget³⁴—less than the cost of repairs for a local stretch of highway that is less than a mile long.³⁵ And Connecticut’s Citizens’ Election Program “receives most of its funding from the sale of abandoned property in the State of Connecticut’s custody.”³⁶ The public should be willing to invest in a democracy that works for them—at least to the tune of some abandoned buildings or a mile of highway repairs.

Why now is the time for small-donor elections nationwide

Polling shows that Americans are increasingly cynical about their ability to hold government accountable. One recent poll found that 85 percent of Americans believe that special interests “pretty much run” the government, for the benefit of “themselves and their friends.”³⁷ This problem is particularly acute at the federal level, but it is true of state and local governments as well. In Washington, D.C., for example, a U.S. attorney described “campaigns [that] have been compromised by covert corporate campaigns for years. ... underground, off-the-books schemes that have corrupted election after election, year after year.”³⁸

The time has come for change. Fortunately, Washington, D.C., is one among many states and localities that are working to turn the page on the big-money system. Other recent adopters of small-donor election programs include Montgomery³⁹ and Howard⁴⁰ counties in Maryland; Berkeley, California;⁴¹ Portland, Oregon;⁴² and Suffolk County, New York.⁴³ Additional small-donor public funding bills have recently been introduced in city councils and state legislatures across the country, including Oregon;⁴⁴ Virginia;⁴⁵ New Hampshire;⁴⁶ Philadelphia, Pennsylvania;⁴⁷ Illinois;⁴⁸ Austin, Texas;⁴⁹ Albuquerque, New Mexico;⁵⁰ and Baltimore, Maryland.⁵¹

Just as importantly, there is now some real momentum in Congress. A new effort by congressional Democrats, labeled “A Better Deal for Our Democracy,” includes a proposal for a strong small-donor matching funds program for congressional candidates.⁵² The version of the proposal pending in the House of Representatives currently has 160 co-sponsors—more than 80 percent of House Democrats.⁵³ Never before has a political party stood behind such a comprehensive set of proposals to take on the entrenched power of big donors. This should not be a one-party movement—and there are some nascent signs that, eventually, it may not be. Notably, a growing bipartisan ReFormers Caucus has backed a more limited, but laudable, federal tax rebate for small donors.⁵⁴ Taken together, this is the highest level of support for political reform that Washington has seen since at least the Bipartisan Campaign Reform Act of 2002, more commonly referred to as McCain-Feingold.⁵⁵

National, state, and local leaders should capitalize on this opportunity to achieve reforms that will have a lasting impact on the role of big money in U.S. elections. And small-donor elections should be the centerpiece of those reforms.

Alex Tausanovitch is the associate director of Democracy and Government Reform at the Center for American Progress. James Lagasse is a legal intern at the Center.

Endnotes

- 1 Martin Austerhuhle, "Bowser Signs Bill Creating Public Financing Program For Political Campaigns — And Will Fund It," WAMU 88.5, March 13, 2018, available at <https://wamu.org/story/18/03/13/bowser-signs-bill-creating-public-financing-program-political-campaigns-will-fund/>.
- 2 Mike DeBonis, "Democrats newest midterm pitch: A crack-down on corruption," *The Washington Post*, May 21, 2018, available at <https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/powerpost/wp/2018/05/21/democrats-newest-midterm-pitch-a-crackdown-on-corruption/>.
- 3 See, for example, Sam Berger, Liz Kennedy, and Diana Piliipenko, "Confronting the Cost of Trump's Corruption to American Families" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at <https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/democracy/reports/2018/06/04/451570/confronting-cost-trumps-corruption-american-families/>; Center for American Progress, "Ban Lobbyists from Fundraising for Politicians" (2018), available at <https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/democracy/reports/2018/04/25/448596/ban-lobbyists-fundraising-politicians/>; Center for American Progress, "Committee Contributions Ban" (2017), available at <https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/democracy/reports/2017/11/30/443502/committee-contributions-ban/>.
- 4 Experimental evidence confirms that recipients of political "gifts" feel an obligation to the giver, even though they know that the gifts are intended to influence them. Ulrike Malmendier and Klaus M. Schmidt, "You Owe Me," *American Economic Review* 107 (2) (2017): 493–526, available at <https://www.aeaweb.org/articles?id=10.1257/aer.20140890>.
- 5 Nathaniel Persily, Benjamin L. Ginsberg and Robert F. Bauer, "Campaign Finance in the United States: Assessing an Era of Fundamental Change" (Washington: Bipartisan Policy Center, 2018), available at <https://bipartisanpolicy.org/library/the-state-of-campaign-finance/>.
- 6 See, for example, Public Citizen, "DC Fair Elections – Frequently Asked Questions," April 12, 2017, available at https://www.citizen.org/system/files/case_documents/dc_fair_elections_faq_5.pdf.
- 7 See Emily Badger, "Why big spending on political campaigns makes racial inequality worse," *The Washington Post*, December 15, 2014, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/wp/2014/12/15/why-big-spending-on-political-campaigns-makes-racial-inequality-worse/?utm_term=.3e9dc12629dd; Sean McElwee, "D.C.'s White Donor Class: Outsized Influence in a Diverse City" (New York: Demos, 2016), available at <http://www.demos.org/publication/dc%E2%80%99s-white-donor-class-outsized-influence-diverse-city>.
- 8 Every Voice Center, "The Color of Money: Early Presidential Fundraising Shows White, Wealthy Donor Base," available at <http://www.everyvoicecenter.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/08/ColorOfMoneyFinalVersion.pdf> (last accessed June 2018).
- 9 Martin Austerhuhle, "Public Financing Of Political Campaigns Moves Forward In D.C. Council," WAMU 88.5, December 13, 2017, available at <https://wamu.org/story/17/12/13/public-financing-political-campaigns-moves-forward-d-c-council/>.
- 10 Adam Lioz, "Stacked Deck: How the Racial Bias in Our Big Money Political System Undermines Our Democracy and Our Economy" (New York: Demos, 2015), available at <http://www.demos.org/publication/stacked-deck-how-racial-bias-our-big-money-political-system-undermines-our-democracy-a-0>.
- 11 Dylan Matthews, "The Republican tax bill got worse: now the top 1% gets 83% of the gains," *Vox*, December 18, 2017, available at <https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2017/12/18/16791174/republican-tax-bill-congress-conference-tax-policy-center>.
- 12 Jeffrey M. Jones, "Support for Tax Overhaul Rising, but Law Remains Unpopular," Gallup, March 7, 2018, available at <http://news.gallup.com/poll/228653/support-tax-overhaul-rising-law-remains-unpopular.aspx>.
- 13 Cristina Marcos, "GOP lawmaker: Donors are pushing me to get tax reform done," *The Hill*, November 7, 2017, available at <http://thehill.com/homenews/house/359110-gop-lawmaker-donors-are-pushing-me-to-get-tax-reform-done>.
- 14 Paul Blumenthal, "Republicans Admit That CEOs and Donors Really Need the Tax Cut Bill to Pass – Or Else," *HuffPost*, November 9, 2017, available at https://www.huffingtonpost.com/entry/gary-cohn-tax-cut-ceos-donors_us_5a049571e4b0f76b05c4249e.
- 15 See Alex Tausanovitch, "Why Did Congress Write Such an Unpopular Tax Bill? Ask Their Corporate Donors," *InsideSources*, December 6, 2017, available at <http://www.insidesources.com/congress-write-unpopular-tax-bill-ask-corporate-donors/>.
- 16 Glynis Kazanjian, "Public Funding Candidates Are Top Fundraisers in County Council At-Large Race," *The Sentinel*, January 29, 2018, available at <http://www.thesentinel.com/mont/news/local/item/6351-public-funding-candidates-are-top-fundraisers-in-county-council-at-large-race>.
- 17 Rachel Siegel, "Under new public finance law, Montgomery candidates change fundraising tactics," *The Washington Post*, August 17, 2017, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/md-politics/under-new-public-finance-law-montgomery-candidates-change-fundraising-tactics/2017/08/17/d00b534a-81f8-11e7-ab27-1a21a8e006ab_story.html?utm_term=.2154d4023657.
- 18 John W. Schoen, "It's still early in the midterm cycle, but long-distance donors are already flooding tight House races with cash," *CNBC*, April 24, 2018, available at <https://www.cbc.com/2018/04/24/long-distance-donors-are-already-flooding-tight-house-races-with-cash.html>.
- 19 Lawrence Norden and Douglas Keith, "Small Donor Tax Credits: A New Model" (New York: Brennan Center for Justice, 2017), available at <https://www.brennancenter.org/sites/default/files/publications/Small%20Donor%20Tax%20Credit.pdf>.
- 20 See New York City Campaign Finance Board, "History of the CFB," available at <https://www.nycfb.info/about/history/> (last accessed June 2018).
- 21 In 2013, for example, 62 percent of candidates participated in the program in the general election, and 92 percent of candidates participated in primary elections. See New York City Campaign Finance Board, "Impact of Public Funds," available at <https://www.nycfb.info/program/impact-of-public-funds/> (last accessed June 2018).
- 22 Elisabeth Genn and others, "Donor Diversity Through Public Matching Funds" (New York: Brennan Center for Justice and Washington: Campaign Finance Institute, 2012), available at <https://www.brennancenter.org/publication/donor-diversity-through-public-matching-funds>; see also Michael J. Malbin, Peter W. Brusoe, and Brendan Glavin, "Small Donors, Big Democracy: New York City's Matching Funds as a Model for the Nation and States," *Election Law Journal* 11 (1) (2012): 3–20, p. 13, available at http://www.cfinst.org/pdf/state/NYC-as-a-Model_ELJ_As-Published_March2012.pdf (providing more information on donors by census block).
- 23 Technically, the contributions may come either from in-district residents or "residents of municipalities included, in whole or in part, in the district." See Connecticut State Elections Enforcement Commission, "Citizens' Election Program Overview," p. 4, available at <http://www.ct.gov/seec/lib/seec/CEPOverview2018.pdf> (last accessed June 2018).
- 24 Demos, "Public Funding for Electoral Campaigns: How 27 States, Counties, and Municipalities Empower Small Donors and Curb the Power of Big Money in Politics" (2017), available at [http://www.demos.org/sites/default/files/publications/Public_Financing_Factsheet_FA\[5\].pdf](http://www.demos.org/sites/default/files/publications/Public_Financing_Factsheet_FA[5].pdf).

- 25 See Public Citizen, “DC Fair Elections – Frequently Asked Questions,” p. 1.
- 26 *Ibid.*, p. 3.
- 27 *Ibid.*, p. 4.
- 28 Every Voice Center and Win/Win Network, “First Look: Seattle’s Democracy Voucher Program: Reducing the Power of Big Money and Expanding Political Participation” (2017), p. 2, available at <http://www.honestelectionsseattle.org/2017-report/>.
- 29 *Ibid.*
- 30 *Ibid.*, p. 4.
- 31 Lateshia Beachum, “Kochs key among small group quietly funding legal assault on campaign finance regulation,” Center for Public Integrity, November 15, 2017, available at <https://www.publicintegrity.org/2017/11/15/21279/kochs-key-among-small-group-quietly-funding-legal-assault-campaign-finance>.
- 32 For example, a representative from the Koch-funded Americans for Prosperity wrote an op-ed opposing the District of Columbia’s Fair Elections Act—to which Council Member David Grosso wrote a stirring rebuttal. See Eric Peterson, “Publicly funded campaigns haven’t lived up to expectations anywhere. Why would they in D.C.?” *The Washington Post*, October 24, 2017, available at <https://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/all-opinions-are-local/wp/2017/10/24/publicly-funded-campaigns-havent-lived-up-to-expectations-anywhere-why-would-they-in-d-c/>; David Grosso, “Giving more people a bigger say in our elections,” *The Washington Post*, November 10, 2017, available at <https://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/all-opinions-are-local/wp/2017/11/10/giving-poorer-families-a-bigger-say-in-our-elections/>.
- 33 Martin Austerhuhle, “Ahead Of Key Vote, Bowser Comes Out Against Public Financing Of Political Campaigns In D.C.,” *WAMU 88.5*, January 5, 2018, available at <https://wamu.org/story/18/01/05/ahead-key-vote-bowser-comes-public-financing-political-campaigns-d-c/>. Much to her credit, Mayor Bowser now says that she listened to Washington, D.C., residents supporting the change and has been “moved by their passion.” Martin Austerhuhle, “Bowser Signs Bill Creating Public Financing Program For Political Campaigns — And Will Fund It,” *WAMU 88.5*, March 13, 2018, available at <https://wamu.org/story/18/03/13/bowser-signs-bill-creating-public-financing-program-political-campaigns-will-fund/>.
- 34 Public Citizen, “DC Fair Elections – Frequently Asked Questions.”
- 35 David Dildine, “DC Route 295 upgrades underway,” *WTOP*, August 18, 2016, <https://wtop.com/dc-transit/2016/08/dc-route-295-upgrades-underway/>.
- 36 Blueprints for Democracy, “Connecticut Citizens’ Election Program: Example of a Public Funding System,” available at <http://www.blueprintsfordemocracy.org/model-public-funding-system/> (last accessed June 2018).
- 37 NBC News and GenForward, “January 2018 Toplines” (2018), available at http://genforwardsurvey.com/assets/uploads/2018/01/NBC-GenForward-Jan-2018-Toplines-1.pdf?utm_source=Democracy+Collaborative+at+ReThink+Media&utm_campaign=22acc0bbc-EMAIL_CAMPAIGN_2018_02_05&utm_medium=email&utm_term=0_3e305aa083-22acc0bbc-391822145.
- 38 Martin Austerhuhle, “Machen: Thompson Pleas ‘Only The Tip Of The Iceberg,’” *WAMU 88.5*, March 11, 2014, available at https://wamu.org/story/14/03/11/machen_thompson_pleas_only_the_tip_of_the_iceberg/.
- 39 Jennifer Barrios, “‘Like a huge dam burst’: Crowded field of candidates in Montgomery primaries,” *The Washington Post*, February 28, 2018, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/md-politics/like-a-huge-dam-burst-crowded-field-of-candidates-in-montgomery-primaries/2018/02/28/dbdd4a6-1be3-11e8-ae5a-16e60e4605f3_story.html?utm_term=.16876a8518de.
- 40 Andrew Michaels, “Howard County Council passes small donor finance system to begin in 2022 election cycle,” *The Baltimore Sun*, June 6, 2017, available at <http://www.baltimoresun.com/news/maryland/howard/columbia/ph-ho-cf-council-campaign-funding-0608-20170606-story.html>.
- 41 Blueprints for Democracy, “Winning Reform in the States: Blueprints 2017 Update,” available at <http://www.blueprintsfordemocracy.org/update/> (last accessed June 2018).
- 42 *Ibid.*
- 43 David M. Schwartz, “Suffolk Legislature OKs public financing of county campaigns,” *Newsday*, December 19, 2017, available at <https://www.newsday.com/long-island/politics/suffolk-public-financing-1.15523881>.
- 44 Claire Withycombe, “Bills give scrutiny to small donors, provide public campaign financing,” *Portland Tribune*, February 28, 2017, available at <https://portlandtribune.com/pt/9-news/347653-227446-bills-give-scrutiny-to-small-donors-provide-public-campaign-financing>.
- 45 Virginia Legislative Information System, “HB 263 Virginia Democracy Voucher Program; established,” available at <http://lis.virginia.gov/cgi-bin/legp604.exe?181+sum+HB263> (last accessed June 2018).
- 46 Olivia Zink, “My Turn: Empower voters through ‘Civic Dollars,’” *Concord Monitor*, January 24, 2018, available at <http://www.concordmonitor.com/Empower-voters-through-civic-dollars-15079619>.
- 47 Nick Nyhart, “Philadelphia has chance to make every voice count, not just big donors,” *PhillyVoice*, October 24, 2017, available at <http://www.phillyvoice.com/philadelphia-has-chance-make-every-voice-count-not-just-big-donors/>.
- 48 Cole Lauterbach, “Illinois lawmakers discuss publicly funded small donor matching,” *Illinois News Network*, May 2, 2018, https://www.ilnews.org/news/state_politics/illinois-lawmakers-discuss-publicly-funded-small-donor-matching/article_2599c878-4d6e-11e8-a80e-339b581af6bb.html.
- 49 Jesse Devenyns, “Austinites may soon be able to directly support candidates through voucher donations,” *Austin Monitor*, February 15, 2018, available at <https://www.austinmonitor.com/stories/2018/02/austinites-may-soon-be-able-directly-support-candidates-voucher-donations/>.
- 50 Eric Griego, “ABQ public financing system should be updated, not undermined,” *NMPolitics.net*, September 21, 2017, available at <http://nmpolitics.net/index/2017/09/abq-public-financing-system-should-be-updated-not-undermined/>.
- 51 John Sarbanes, “Take big money out of elections,” *The Baltimore Sun*, April 27, 2018, available at <http://www.baltimoresun.com/news/opinion/readersrespond/bs-ed-rr-campaign-finance-letter-20180427-story.html>.
- 52 Tara Golshan, “Democrats’ new ‘Better Deal for Our Democracy,’ explained,” *Vox*, May 21, 2018, available at <https://www.vox.com/2018/5/21/17376128/democrats-better-deal-democracy-midterm-2018>.
- 53 *Government By the People Act of 2017*, H.R. 20 (2017), available at <https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/house-bill/20>.
- 54 Issue One, “Returning Government to the American People,” p. 3, available at <https://www.issueone.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/04/reformers-framework.pdf> (available at June 2018).
- 55 *Bipartisan Campaign Reform Act of 2002*, Public Law 155, 107th Cong., 2d sess. (March 27, 2002).